
Brotherhood of Christ! 

by Mark Brunner 

For the Love of Potholes! (John 1:1-18) 

Despite the fact that life's highway presents pretty much hazards for all of us, 
there's a great disparity among drivers as to how to best deal with the potholes 
and dips in the road. Potholes. This time of the year is full of them. Christmas 
is the one time of the year when relationships are most put to strain. When it 
comes to negotiating the potholes of the season, you can either hit the gas and 
fly over them by sinking into a life of excess or just hit the holes and break 
down, unable to go any further, submerged in a life of retreat. One thing seems 
uniformly true, everyone is looking for fixes that work fast, cost as little as 
possible, and have some kind of guarantee. Unfortunately, human beings just 
aren't very good at smoothing out life. So, what's left? There is a universal fix 
that has no hidden costs, works the minute you use it, and is guaranteed to 
smooth out life’s rough spots every time. It's called “love.” 

Here's a story: "About 6:00 A.M. on a Wednesday morning James Lawson of 
Running Springs, California left home to apply for a job. About an hour later 
his 36-year-old wife, Patsy, left for her fifth grade teaching job down the 
mountain in Riverside, accompanied by her two children, to be dropped off at 
the babysitter's. Unfortunately, they never got that far. Eight and a half hours 
later the man found his wife and daughter dead in their wrecked car, upside 
down in a cold mountain stream. His two-year-old son was just barely alive in 



the 48 degree water. But in that death the character of a mother was revealed in 
a most dramatic and heartrending way. For when the father scrambled down the 
cliff to what he was sure were the cries of his dying wife, he found her locked 
in death, holding her little boy's head just above water in the submerged car. 
For eight and a half hours Patsy Lawson had held her beloved toddler afloat 
and had finally died, her body almost frozen in death in that position of self-
giving love, holding her baby up to breathe. She died that another might live. 
That's the essence of a mother's love." (James S. Hewett) 

Thinking about cleaning your spiritual house this brief time before Christmas? 
Be sure to use the most powerful cleanser and restored known to man, love. 
There is nothing that can hold a Christian above life's torrents and whirlpools 
like love. It's so powerful that anything it touches is renewed, so penetrating 
that it can even dig deeply inside of you and restore a broken heart or aching 
spirit. Life's paths may be full of potholes and dips, but, when fueled by love, 
your heart will never falter, stop, or leave the road. You're on sure footing when 
you fill your empty Advent heart up with the love of Jesus Christ. Then, and 
only then, are you ready for Christmas, relationship potholes and all. 

"Therefore do not worry about tomorrow, for tomorrow will worry about itself. Each day has 
enough trouble of its own" (Matt 6:34) 

Dancing With The Wire! (John 1:1-18) 

I watched him as he slowly pushed down on the top rusty strand of the barbed 
wire fence. He straddled it for a moment, hand pushing down hard on the wire 
as he looked at me with a sheepish grin. As young boys we called this "dancing 
with the wire." Nevertheless, he pushed down harder and slowly lifted the other 
leg over the fence. There he stood in triumph on the other side of the fence, 
smiling. "Okay!" It's your turn Mark. Let's get going." I stared at the top strand 
of wire and made my advance. I pushed the wire down with my left hand and 
began to "dance with the wire." It flexed downward and then slipped from my 
grip giving me a nasty scrape on the palm of my hand. "Darn! I hate these 
things!" I complained. "Let me help you!" came the response from the other 



side. My little brother put his two hands down on the wire enabling my escape. 
"Thanks! I said." “No problem!" he said. "What are brothers for?" 

Brothers! I have two of them and I couldn’t ask for finer friends. Despite the 
fact that these days I am separated by many hundreds of miles, I still think of 
them fondly. There's a special bond in brotherhood which is hard to put into 
words. It certainly has everything to do with love. There's a very special feeling 
I get when I think of my brothers. Perhaps in the whole world there aren’t two 
other men that are as much like me as them. This sameness creates a special 
sense of contentment, a comfortable sense of familiarity. Brotherhood is a 
special bond that encourages us and gives us the ability to face challenges 
much larger than life when we know we have a brother at our side. A brother is 
a resource when you need to share. A brother is a soldier when you need to 
fight. We shared the same trenches, so to speak, as we were growing up. Now, 
that time and circumstances separate us, the bond that clung to us in our youth 
is far too strong to sever now. It will always remain despite the distance and 
because we are brothers. 

Brotherhood! In reality, that is what separates all of us from the unbelievers on 
this earth. Not only are we one in Christ, we share a common knowledge that 
Christ is one of us. No other religion can make that claim. No other religion 
can own that comfort. Christ came to earth as Son of God and Son of Man. We 
can know Him, speak with Him, hide in Him, and love Him because He is like 
us. Our Creator God, out of love for His children, knew this from before time 
and has prepared for us a special Christmas gift, the gift of His Son, our Lord, 
Jesus Christ. He did not come as a mighty King or a dreadful Savior. No, He 
came as our brother, someone who would always be there to grasp our hand 
when we falter, pick us up and dust us off when we fall, and, thankfully, 
someone who "danced with the wire" for us so we wouldn't have to. Thank 
God He is our flesh and blood. Thank God for Christmas! 

"Therefore do not worry about tomorrow, for tomorrow will worry about itself. Each day has 
enough trouble of its own" (Matt 6:34) 

 



The Savior Who Likes Bananas! (John 1:1-18) 

Here's a story: A little boy came walking into his Mommy's kitchen one 
afternoon with a quizzical look on his face. Mom was washing the dishes and 
he toddled up behind her and tugged at her apron strings. "Mommy!" the little 
boy asked. "Where is God?" The Mom looked at her son with a smile and said, 
"Why, God is everywhere!" Turning to her sink full of dishes, she felt satisfied 
that she had answered his simple question. However, in but a few seconds there 
was another tug at the apron strings. "Mommy, if God is everywhere, can he be 
in my tummy?" She turned around to see a very serious look on her son’s face. 
He was holding his tummy and gazing smack into her eyes. With a look of 
surprise on her face, she wiped her hands on the apron and bent down to peer 
into her son’s questioning eyes. "Of course he is honey. If God is everywhere, 
then God would be in your tummy too!" A sudden look of appreciation spread 
over the little boy’s face as his smile spread wide and he quickly toddled off 
toward the refrigerator. His Mom looked puzzled. "What do you need, 
Sweetie?" she asked with a bit of surprise. "Well, Mommy!" He replied in a 
low whisper as he reached for the refrigerator handle. "If God is in my tummy, 
I think he wants a banana!" (Buff Spies, in Reader's Digest , Nov. 1991.) 

We don't often think of God wanting a banana. He wants our love, that's for 
sure; but, a banana? Well, this might come as a shock to some, but that little 
boy's Mom wasn't the only one who smiled–God smiles as well; not because of 
it was so cute, but because of His understanding of what is important to us as 
sinful human beings. To us, knowing that God would want a banana is 
somehow comforting; isn't it? I mean, that really does bring Him down to a 
simple level of understanding. It helps our faith to know that, when we are 
hungry, we worship a God who knows what hunger is. Our God is a God who 
shares our human nature in every way. Jesus was made in human likeness. 
Therefore, He would have to know and understand that little boy's hunger. He 
dwells in the tummy as well as the heart. In that very real sense, God is 
everywhere. He dwells in our very human existence, participating and 
appreciating our pains, fears, and yearnings as well as our spiritual existence, 
ministering to our faith, hope, and love. In this sense, God is a dichotomy. On 
the hand He is like us; on the other hand, He is not. In one instance God 



partakes; in the other He oversees. Jesus died, yet by His death He destroyed 
the power of death and He lives eternally. 

Thank God that He made Jesus, our Savior, a man that could be both hungry 
and able to feed our every hunger. We, and we alone, know the Savior that can 
both weep and dry our tears, who could die and yet live. Thank God for a 
Savior that knew what it was like to want a banana. Thank God for Christmas. 

"Therefore do not worry about tomorrow, for tomorrow will worry about itself. Each day has 
enough trouble of its own" (Matt 6:34) 

You-Day! (John 1:1-18) 

Of all the words in the English language there is, perhaps, none sweeter than 
the word "you." It's Christmas Eve; one of those days when “You” becomes a 
very important aspect of the day. YOU go to church and worship the Newborn 
King. YOU put on your best clothes in honor of His birth. This is one of the 
most personal days of the year, in that not only do we participate in Christmas, 
it participates in us. On this Eve of Christmas, we celebrate an event that, along 
with Easter morning, has more to do with YOU than anything else in this life. 
Christmas is a time when God focuses sharply on YOU, your personal day of 
salvation. 

Without a doubt, Christmas Eve was always the most anticipated and enjoyed 
day of my young life. It was such a personal day. I remember going to church 
in the evening and singing in the children’s service. We piled into the '59 
Plymouth and made our way over the snowy roads to church. We were abuzz 
with excitement in the back seat, whisper- ing about the gift opening that 
would follow the service. Pulling into the parking lot we heard the beautiful 
church chimes as they rang out Christmas carols across the frosty darkness. 
Somehow it seemed so personal, as if God were preparing the night just for 
each of us. We got our own personal bag of candy after the service. Then we 
piled back into the Plymouth for the trip home soon to crunch up the snowy 
driveway and scurry quickly into the house. It was Christmas at last! Turn on 
the tree lights! And then the gifts; not just boxes and bags but gifts labeled with 
names, our names. I had my very own gift and only I could open it. Yes, 



Christmas got pretty personal every year. Perhaps that's why we looked 
forward to it so much. It was a day that made YOU pretty special. Apart from 
my birthday, it was the only time of the year that "you-ness" ranked so high in 
my young life. 

Martin Luther wrote, "'Unto you a child is born.' The little word 'you' should 
make us joyful. For unto whom does God speak? He speaks to men. The angels 
do not need Him. The devils do not want Him. But we need Him, and for our 
sake was He made man. He speaks to you and me." (Sermons for Christmas Day, 1544.) 

I guess YOU and I are pretty important on this most important of YOU days. 
We are not angels or devils. We are the apple of our God's eye. He is this day 
focused on YOU because He has something He wants to give YOU, personally, 
a gift with your own name on it and only YOU can open it. Thank God He is so 
personal; thank God for the gift of our salvation in His Son, our Lord and 
Savior, Jesus Christ, the Babe of Bethlehem! Thank God for Christmas! 

"Therefore do not worry about tomorrow, for tomorrow will worry about itself. Each day has 
enough trouble of its own" (Matt 6:34) 

Undigested Beef! (John 1:1-18) 

This time of the year there is one custom that I truly hold dear; it is the custom 
of watching "A Christmas Carol." I've always felt that the 1952 Allister Sim’s 
version in black and white is the perfect chaser to a satisfying and enjoyable 
Christmas Day dinner. One of my favorite parts of the movie is when old 
Scrooge has finished his late night work at his cold and dingy warehouse and 
has wended his way home through the dark and cold streets of London to a 
favorite inn. There he partakes of a rather meager Christmas Eve dinner of 
roast beef, potatoes and bread. With just enough food to sustain him and no 
more, he makes the final trek home to the cold, dark and dingy town house he 
calls home. He settles down to a bowl of porridge when suddenly he's visited 
by an apparition. It's Marley, Scrooge’s old business partner now dead these 
seven Christmas Eves. Scrooge refuses to believe his senses. He's simply too 
connected to the realities of this life to believe what his eyes and ears tell him. 
Marley's ghost, perceiving that Scrooge didn't believe in him, challenges 



Scrooge to "trust his senses." Scrooge retorts that he cannot since "they are 
affected by the simplest of things. You may be just a bit of undigested beef or 
an underdone potato. There is more gravy about you than the grave." 
Whereupon the ghost shrieks, "Do you believe in me or not!" Scrooge, startled 
and filled with fear by the sudden outburst declares, "Yes, I do believe." Yet 
he's reluctant to grasp that Marly has appeared to shock him back into an 
understanding of what love is and salvation is all about. 

When the angels appeared to the shepherds on those wind swept plains above 
Bethlehem, they appeared as suddenly and with even more startling effect. The 
shepherds were filled with fear and fell to the ground. Who were these 
apparitions and why had they come? Were they simply the result of 
"indigestion" or were they a vision to both see and listen to. Whereas Scrooge’s 
heart, hardened by years of selfishness, greed, and lovelessness, would not 
harken to or believe his own senses, the Shepherds, thankfully, had no problem. 
They were immediately filled with fear and dread. Into hearts thus prepared, 
emptied of sin and stung by conscience, the Christ Child readily comes. 
Despite the fact that the message was joyous, the messengers brought with 
them first the fear that was required to prepare the heart to receive such joy that 
only an heart emptied of its earthly content could receive. God searches for 
such hearts, hearts that are troubled by sin and longing for relief. Into these 
hearts He brings his message of repentance and salvation through Jesus Christ. 
May we never speculate on the power of the Holy Spirit nor merely 
accommodate the fearful, yet wonderful message of salvation through Jesus 
Christ. Thank God for Christmas! 

"Therefore do not worry about tomorrow, for tomorrow will worry about itself. Each day has 
enough trouble of its own" (Matt 6:34) 

 


